




 
 

United States Department of the Interior 
 

OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY 
Washington, DC   20240 

 
 
 
The Honorable Ron Wyden 
221 Dirksen Senate Office Building 
Washington, DC 20510 
 
Dear Senator Wyden, 
 
Thank you for your June 7, 2022, letter to Secretary Haaland regarding the Department of the 
Interior’s (Department) preparedness for the current wildfire season. The Secretary asked that 
I reply to your letter on her behalf. 
 
Climate change is leading to hotter and drier weather resulting in drought and the 
accumulation of dead and dying vegetation that fuels more intense wildfires. A significant 
portion of southern and central Oregon remains in severe to exceptional drought conditions, 
and overall, every western state has some measure of moderate to exceptional drought. As we 
have seen in prior years, these conditions often lead to severe wildfire risk. Resources are 
currently prepositioned to address those geographic areas with the highest potential for 
wildfire risk. 
 
Longer and more challenging wildfire seasons necessitate an interagency response framework 
to ensure the safety of firefighters, communities, and resources. No single organization is 
capable of managing wildfire on its own, a dynamic that is clearly observable in Oregon 
where there is an appreciable intermix of federal, Tribal, state, and private lands. Coordination 
with all entities is necessary for effective wildfire response. For example, the Bureau of Land 
Management is actively engaged with the Central Oregon Fire Chiefs Association and meets 
regularly with federal partners and local fire departments in the state to discuss cooperative 
agreements and to ensure an integrated approach to wildfire operations and response. 
 
The Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA) provided the Department with important 
authorities and funding to help us to immediately prepare for the wildfire season and take 
critical steps to address wildfire risk. The Department has identified a total of 7.1 million acres 
of land under its jurisdiction as having a very high or high likelihood of exposure to wildfire. 
As an initial investment, we have allocated $81 million in IIJA hazardous fuels funding to 
reduce wildfire risk across all geographic area of the country based on the bureaus’ 
determination of priority needs. A total of $30 million is targeted for Oregon over the next two 
years to address 150,000 acres of high risk hazardous fuels. 
 
In coordination with the Department of Agriculture (USDA) Forest Service and the Office of 
Personnel Management (OPM), the Department recently finalized plans and began 
implementing the pay provisions included in IIJA. Beginning in mid-July all wildland 
firefighters in primary and secondary positions started to receive supplemental pay totaling  
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
$20,000 or 50 percent of their base pay, including pay retroactive to October 1, 2021. 
Employees will receive supplemental pay increases each pay period for the rest of this fiscal 
year (FY) and FY 2023. Based on analyses completed by the three agencies, it was determined 
that the challenges associated with the recruitment and retention of wildland firefighters is 
widespread, so the IIJA supplemental pay provisions apply to wildland firefighters in all 
geographic areas. We estimate that the annual cost of this initiative to the Department in 2022 
and 2023 will be roughly $60 million. 
 
In June 2022, OPM notified the Department and the USDA Forest Service that it finalized the 
Wildland Firefighter Occupational series directed by IIJA. The Department is in the process of 
reviewing its current position descriptions to make sure that they align with the newly 
developed Wildland Firefighter position classification standards and include the wildland 
firefighter qualifications and responsibilities identified by OPM. The Department has one year 
to complete this work. The new job series better reflects the true nature of wildland fire 
management and provides wildland firefighters with a clear path to career development and 
advancement. 
 
The suite of wildland firefighter workforce incentives directed by IIJA is an important step 
forward to improving recruitment and retention. Funding increases proposed in the FY 2023 
President’s Budget will support the conversion and hiring of more than 800 Full-Time 
Equivalent personnel. Additionally, the Department, the USDA Forest Service and OPM 
continue to collaborate on reforms to wildland firefighter pay and plan to work with the 
Congress on a long-term, permanent solution. Moreover, the Department is developing a 
broader firefighting workforce strategy to guide the composition and transformation of our 
workforce over the next several decades. Collectively, these actions further our vision to build 
a wildland firefighting workforce that is available year-round to respond to wildfires and 
address wildfire risk during periods of low wildfire activity. 
 
While IIJA does not appropriate supplement funding for suppression operations, Public Law 
117-103, the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2022, established a Suppression Operations 
Reserve Fund and provided additional new budget authority through 2027 to address the 
increasing costs of wildfire suppression. As wildfire seasons become longer and more costly, 
the availability of the Reserve Fund is an important lifeline to ensure continued operational 
wildfire response once Suppression Operations program funds are drawn down. So far in FY 
2022, the Department has received transfers from the Reserve Fund on two occasions, once in 
November 2021 totaling $45 million, and once in July 2022 totaling $200 million. 
 
Thank you again for interest in the Department’s Wildland Fire Management program and our 
ongoing progress in implementing the wildland fire provisions of IIJA. The Department 
appreciates the support that it has received from the Congress to better position itself for 
increasingly challenging wildfire seasons. If you have any questions, please feel free to 
contact me at (202) 208-2719, or at Jeffery_Rupert@ios.doi.gov. 
 
       Sincerely, 
 
 
 
       Jeffery Rupert 
       Director – Office of Wildland Fire 
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